 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 7th July 2015.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E. Rogers, D. Duckfield, J. Griffiths, E. Feetham, S. Radford-Smith, S Rees, D. Rigby and L. Tucker.

33/15
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr D. Hole, Cllr H Langen, Cllr R. Platt and 

Cllr Norcross.  
34/15
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There were no declarations made.

35/15
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
The minutes of the meetings held on the 2nd and 30th June 2015 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by all members present.

36/15
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Chamber of Trade.  The Clerk had received an email from the Chamber of Trade regarding a meeting with the County Council to discuss the old CP School, together with a copy of the letter the Chamber sent to the County Council.   A meeting is scheduled with Dr Steven Jones and Mr Barry Cooke to discuss the redevelopment of the School site on Tuesday 4th August at County Hall at 


11.30 a.m.  The Town Council are invited to send three representatives.  The Clerk reported that she had received an email from Cllr Hole expressing her interest in attending this meeting.  The Council discussed who wished to attend and following discussion decided that it should be Cllr Rogers, Cllr Rees and Cllr Feetham.  The Clerk was asked to contact Cllr Hole to see if she could go as a member of the Chamber of Trade.  

b)
Licensing.  The Clerk had tried to arrange a meeting with the Licensing representative at the County Council but has been unable to agree a date as yet due to the representative’s other commitments and holidays.  However, the Clerk was informed that the Town Council can make representations on Licensing issues even though they are not statutory consultees.  The relevant representations have to be on one or more of the four licensing objectives or they will not be used.
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IT WAS RESOLVED to request that a representative attend prior to the Council meeting in September.

c)
Recycling bins.  The Clerk had been informed by the County Council that the recycling bins on the Town Moor are chained down at the back.
d)
Back Lane.  The Clerk had been informed by the County Council that they have been in touch with Trade Waste in Thornton who advised that trade waste in Narberth is collected on Tuesday mornings.  The Clerk’s emails have been forwarded to Trade Waste in order that they can contact the leaser direct with regard to blocking off Back Lane.
e)
Bloomfield House.  The Clerk stated that she had received a copy of the Gas Safety Certificate and the Insurance Document for Bloomfield House.
f)
Working Group for Car Parking.  The Clerk stated that there appears to have been confusion in County Hall over the Working Group meeting requested for the Car Parking and the request for an update of the old CP School from the Chamber of Trade.  The Clerk explained to County Cllr Evans that these two issues are entirely separate and was advised that the Working Party meeting would not be set up now until after the meeting to discuss the Old CP School   
37/15
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:   (Agenda item 5)

There was nothing to report from County Cllr Evans or County Cllr Morse.

38/15
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Road Closures.  The Clerk had received notice of Road Closures for the Pram Push on Wednesday 22nd July from 6 – 7.30 p.m. in Water Street, High Street and Spring Gardens and for the Carnival on Saturday 25th July from 1 – 3.30 p.m. at Station Road junction to St James Street to junction at John Morgan Close to allow the floats to set up/finish and from 1.30 – 3.30 p.m.,  for the Carnival parade along Water Street, High Street, Spring Gardens, St James Street and Market Square.  
b)
Development in Narberth.  The Clerk had received a letter from the County Council stating that the onus for completion of an estate road to a satisfactory standard for adoption rests with the land owner or the developer.  However the Local Planning Authority may have powers through a planning condition to ensure a certain standard is met.  The Highway Authority does not have powers 
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to compel the completion of roads to a satisfactory standard, unless it is under a road adoption agreement with the local Authority which is a voluntary process.  The letter stated that there are currently two roads in Narberth under agreement with the Authority, one of which is Springfield Park.  The developer is to be asked to complete the final works to bring the road to an adoptable standard which will enable the County Council to adopt the road and take on future maintenance.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask the Council where the other road is.

c)
Ombudsman.  The Clerk had received the Annual Report 2014/15 of the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales.

d)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had received the Agenda and draft minutes for their meeting on the 15th July 2015.

e)
Town Moor Car Park.  The Clerk reported on an email she had received from a gentleman who was booked for parking in the old school playground without purchasing a ticket.  The motorist wrongly thought that the free hour parking extended into the playground as well.  The motorist called for extra signage to be erected so that there is less chance of others making the same mistake.  As this facility will cease soon, the Council felt it unlikely that any further money will be spent on signage.
f)
Pension Wise.  The Clerk had received an email from the Pension Wise Team regarding the service which is being delivered by Pembrokeshire Citizens Advice Bureau.  This is a free and impartial Government service offering guidance to people approaching or over 55 years of age who would like information on accessing their Defined Contribution pensions.  Guidance appointments are currently available at the Citizen’s Advice Bureaux in Haverfordwest, Pembroke Dock, Milford Haven, Fishguard, Narberth and St Clears.  
g)
Planning applications consultation and decision notices.  The Clerk had received a letter from the new Head of Planning at the County Council, Mr David Fitzsimon, regarding the changes to the way in which Town/Community Councils will be notified of planning applications and determinations.  From September 1st 2015 this will all be done electronically only to save money in postage costs and photocopying.

h)
Narberth Headteacher.  The Clerk had received a reminder from Cllr Norcross that Mrs Edna Davies was retiring this month.
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IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would send a letter of thanks to Mrs Davies and wish her well in her retirement.

i)
Port of Milford Haven.  The Clerk had received a copy of the Port’s 2014 Business Review. 

j)
Sponsorship.  The Clerk had received a request for sponsorship from Span Arts for their A Cappella Festival 2016.




IT WAS RESOLVED that unfortunately the Council did not have any funds available for this sponsorship.

k)
Libraries for the Future.  The Clerk reminded Council that an Engagement Session is being held by the County Council at the Bloomfield Centre on Wednesday 8th July between 6.30 and 8.30 p.m.
l)
Narberth in Bloom.  The Clerk had received a thank you note for the Council’s donation.

m)
Chamber of Trade.  The Clerk had received a copy of the Chamber’s Minutes which the Clerk had distributed to members.

n)
One Voice Wales Conference.  The Clerk had circulated a copy of the email from One Voice Wales regarding their Conference to be held in Bont Pavilion, Pontrhydfendigaid on Saturday 3rd October 2015.  Cllr Norcross has expressed an interest to go to this Conference.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that as this Conference costs £85, plus the mileage, the Council were unable to provide the finance for this.

39/15 
PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  
(Agenda item 7)
39.1

a)  15/0320/LB  Little Dibley, Crinow – Conversion & extension of a redundant Church into a private residence -  Council were concerned as the planning application is showing ownership of the Churchyard.  Council wish to know if there is protection in place for the Churchyard, the ancient wall plaques and any memorial furniture etc.  
b)
15/0322/PA  Little Dibley, Crinow - Conversion & extension of a redundant Church into a private residence -  Council were concerned as the planning 
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application is showing ownership of the Churchyard.  Council wish to know if there is any protection in place for the Churchyard, the ancient wall plaques and any memorial furniture etc.  
39.2
Planning Permission was granted to:
a)  
15/0055/PA  Bloomfield House Community Centre – Erection of children’s play equipment.
b)
15/0079/PA  Unit 8, West Wales Business Park – Variation of condition 4 of D3/0671/90 to allow for the sale of alcohol for consumption off the premises.

c)
10/0546/PA  Eastgate House, Jesse Road – Extension to Hair Salon into adjoining workshop, alterations to 2nd floor to create flat and creation of 5 studio apartments.

39.3
   Approval of Non-Material Amendment:

a)
15/0337/NM  Narberth Swimming Pool – to re-site biomass unit.

39.4   Bridleway – Public Path Diversion Order.

a)
516081  Bridleway SP27/9 (Part) Cold Blow, Narberth.  Diversion of part of public bridleway 27/9 commencing from Bellman’s Well to Twll Bridge public bridleway 27/8 known as Twll Lane at the access to Little Camp Hill.
40/15
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Back Lane.  Cllr Rees reported that there is constantly dogs mess all over the Lane.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.

b)
Planning.   It was requested that the Clerk write to the County Council’s Planning Department to ask if any action has been taken with regard to the house being built next door to the Swimming Pool as the Council has not received a planning application in respect of this.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should send this letter.

c)
Fly-Tipping.  The Clerk was asked to report that Fly-tipping is still occurring at Picton Terrace with beds, mattresses, pallets etc., being dumped there.  
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Unfortunately, the Town Council is unaware of who is doing this.

d)
Nursery Gardens.  The Council were informed that there is a dog running loose and is messing on the nursery garden at the Bloomfield Centre.   Cllr Radford-Smith stated that this has been reported to the Dog Warden and that extra fencing has been installed. 

e)
St James Street/High Street Junction.  Concerns were raised over various issues with this junction and, 




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would try to arrange a site visit with Highways to look at what can be done to ease the problems here.  

f)
High Street.  Cllr Tucker raised her concerns in relation to crossing the road in the High Street and was informed that Ben Blake from the County Council is looking in to this as there is now funding available from a Grant which he has managed to secure.  This follows site visits and many requests from the Town Council for something to be done here over the years.  
g)
Hedgerows.  The Clerk was asked to report the overgrown hedgerow by the lay-by next to the Doctor’s Surgery in Northfield Road and the overgrown shrubbery in front of Gardenia in Spring Gardens.
h)
Astro-turf.  The Clerk was asked to report on the amount of litter being left at the Astro-turf and to request that a litter bin is put there.
i)
Farmers Arms.  A complaint has been received regarding a lady feeling very intimidated when having to walk past people who are smoking and drinking on the pavement outside the Farmers Arms.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to the Landlord to request he discourages his customers from drinking outside his premises as this is against the Law.  
j)
Market Town.  Cllr Griffiths informed members that he, Cllr Hole and Julie Aitcheson from the Chamber of Trade had spoken with St David’s Council and had looked into the possibilities of creating an outdoor Market for Narberth.   Councillors were given a brochure of all the information gathered and this will be discussed as an Agenda item in the September meeting.
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41/15
​ COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVES AND COMMITTEES:  (Agenda item 9)

FINANCE  - Meeting annually in December.  
	 Sue Rees, Ruth Platt, Eric Feetham, Henry Langen, David Norcross, Elizabeth Rogers.              


PLANNING  -  Meeting as and when necessary.

	Ruth Platt, Daniel Duckfield, Eric Feetham, David Norcross,          

Elizabeth Rogers, Denise Rigby, Sue Rees, Lisa Tucker.                                                  


CHRISTMAS LIGHTING  - Meeting when appropriate.

 

	Ruth Platt, Donna Hole, Eric Feetham, Elizabeth Rogers, Denise Rigby, 

Suzanne Radford-Smith, Jeremy Griffiths, Lisa Tucker.


 

AUDITORS - Ruth Platt and D G Norcross. 
REPRESENTATIVES

Police Liaison – Jeremy Griffiths.

 

Narberth and District Community and Sports Association – Sue Rees.

Food Festival –  Henry Langen and Donna Hole.

Dyfed Powys Health Authority – Community Services Review Group –

Sue Rees and Henry Langen.

 School Liaison – Sue Rees (Narberth CP) and Elizabeth Rogers (Templeton CP)

 

Age Concern – Liz Rogers.
Future Forum – David Norcross.

 One Voice Wales – David Norcross and Ruth Platt
42/15
RISK ASSESSMENT:  (Agenda item 10)

Members considered the Town Council’s Risk Assessment and agreed that there were no amendments to make.  A copy of the Risk Assessment will be placed on file.
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43/15    WELSH LANGUAGE POLICY:  (Agenda item 11)
The Clerk reported that she continues to produce the Council’s Agendas bilingually both on the Town Council’s two notice boards in Narberth and on the Town Council’s web page.   The Clerk has not received any requests for written or verbal materials to be provided in welsh this year.  The Clerk will inform the Welsh Language Board of this.

44/15 
PLENARY POWERS:  (Agenda item 12)  

The Clerk asked the Council for plenary powers to be awarded to the Mayor and herself, to act within reason on the Council’s behalf during August 2015.  




IT WAS RESOLVED to allocate the Mayor and the Clerk joint plenary powers with a spend limit of £500 per item.  

45/15
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:    (Agenda item 13)

a) 
Templeton CP School.  Cllr Rogers stated that she had been suspended from being a Governor at Templeton School as she had been unable to complete the necessary courses.  However, these have now been done.
46/15
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 14)

46.1  
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit.
  £457.68

b)
Jelly Egg (Insurance premium)
  £377.59
c)
PCC (Rent and insurance premium)

£  89.91

46.2
Payments due:
a)
Glyn Edwards (Stationery)

£  83.76
b)
British Gas


£    9.14

c)
SWALEC


£  37.34

d)
Chris Viggars (2 x ½ cuts at Castle)

£  75.00
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e)
Chris Viggars (3 x cuts St Andrews)

£360.00

f)
Chris Viggars (Footpath Contract)

£540.00

g)
Chris Viggars (Common Land)

£  75.00 




IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed by Cllr Tucker seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by full Council.
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